
And what must Christians do! 

"How cun they call to this faith so 
long as they are not certain of it them 
selve~ in a new way, much more defi- 
nitely, soberly, and 'courageously? What 
needs to take place today in the inter 
es*r of peace is in the fist instance an 
awakenia, an inner renewing, a spiri- 
tual refomtion, and to that extent a 
conversion to the truth of tbeir own 
mesage." 

As is well known, Barth refused to be 
drawn into the postwar anticommu- 
nism crusade. He deplored Reinhold 
Niebuhr's activity in this regard. This 
only seemed like neutrality. His idea 
was that it was "better for the bright 
West to repent instead of constantly 
bemoaning the dark East." But as his 
letters to Czech theologian and peace 
activist loseph L. Hromidka show, he 
also had no patience for those whose 
theology masked partisanship for the 
East. Barth wished to place himself "in 
helpful solidarity with man as such, 
and therefore with those of the left and 
the right, those who suffer and those 
who strive, the righteous and the un- 
righteous, Christians and atheists, the 
followers of humanism A,B,C, and D." 
On the other hand, if Barth could not 
in thic conflict join ideologues of either 
side, it is clear he was not one to put 
himself or the Gospel above partisan 
politics in every case. To a devout East 
G y m a n  engineer, who was scandalized 
to learn of Barth's one-time involve- 
ment in socialist politics, the ever d i a  
lectical Barth wrote, 

"It soundp very f i e  and good that as 
a Chrirtian one should not belong to 
any politiccl1 party, but this is true only 
wheri it is a matter of belonging in prin- 
ciple. Being a Christian, however, is not 
just an 'inward and private matter. (In 
this regard we may &y be taught a 

' little and warned a little by Karl Marx.) 
Faith in Cod's revelation has nothing 
whatever to do with an ideology which 
glorij% the status quo. (Here again we 
should be bold enough to r a d  Mmx 
attentively.) Seriou service of God 
should always include a pol i t id  service 
of God. Christiaris Ulnnot get by in 
some other'and cheuper way." 

Hard to pin down? Yfs indeed- 
beause he was convinced that no rule 
can displace the need to listen for and 
invoke the living Cod, who may choose 
28 

to call one to something unheard of. For 
"Cod may speak to us," he said in  the 
first volume of Church Dogmatics, 
"through Russian communism or a 
flute concerto, 3 blossoming shrub or a 
dead dog." lwvl 

JEAN-PAUL SA": 
PHILOSOPHY IN THE WORLD 
by Ronald Aronron 
(New Left Books, distributed by 
Schocken Books; 320 pp.; Sl9.50/9.95) 

Berel Lang 

The recent flurry'of books about Jean- 
Paul Sartre is unlikely to reverse the 
decline in his reputation as a philoso- 
pher that first became noticeable in the 
'60s and which continues now. His 
work has left little for other philoso- 
phers to build on, and thc systematic 
themes that dominate the unusually 
large bulk of his writing are in them- 
selves few and spare. (A note was placed 
at Sartre's seat at a panel discussion d u r  
ing the aftermath of the 1968 upheav- 
als in France, "Sartre, be brief.") But 
whatever his eventual rank in  the h i s  
tory of philosophy, it is clear that Sartre 
comes as close to being as authentic a 
culture-hero as the twentieth century 
has had. The future is unlikely to 
diminish that role, and it is important, 
as Aronson argues, to understand why 
this is the case. 

Sartre's significance was due in part 
to circumstance. Born early enough in  
the century to be affected by World 
War I (most immediately by the death 
of his sailor-father), he later found him- 
self in close contact with the major 
political and social events of 1940-80: 
World War 11, the cold war, Khru- 
shchev's speech to the Twentieth Party 
Congress and the "news" of the Rus 
sian slave-labor camps, plus Algeria, 
Vietnam, and Cuba. He encountered 
the phenomenology of Husserl and 
Heidegger at its most heated. But 
Sartre's "project" was more than just 
accidental to the age, and so we recog- 
nizc the force of his early decision, 
reported in his extraordinary au tobiog- 
raphy, Words, to live and to act as a 
writer, eschewing even family ties to 
assure what he felt to be the freedom 
necessary for a mind that had supreme 
confidence in its own power to trans- 
mute into words the central intellectu- 
al and social events of the time. 

If it is true, then, that we can under  
stand any thinker only by placing him 
in his historical context, the claim is 
unusually compelling for Sartre; and 
since Aronsop himself writes from a 
professedly Marxist background, one 
might well hope for just such an analy- 
sis of "philosophy in the world." Aron- 
son only partly achieves this goal, how- 
ever. And although his book provides a 
useful view of the pieces of Sartre's life 
and work-it is the first from the 
altered perspective fixed by Sartre's 
death in 1980- the larger promise he 
makes to integrate Sartre's "biographi- 
cal, intellectual, and 'political experi- 
ence'' still remains to be fulfilled. 

It could be argued, of course, that 
such failure is inevitable for any cam- 
mentator on Sartre; there may be, after 
all, writers so prolific that no commen- 
tator could keep pace, The  three vol- 
umes of his last, and unfinished, book 
on Flaubert, The Zdiot of the Family, 
run to twenty-eight hundred pages; and 
that work capped almost fifty years of 
constant writing. Sartre adopted for his 
work a motto of understatement, "No 
day without a line." But this makes it 
more urgent that his intellectual biog 
iapher isolate the characteristic themes 
that reveal texts and contexts without 
fully reconstructing them, and Aron- 
son construes this requirement at once 
too broadly and too narrowly. On the 
one hand he reduces Sartre's project to 
the single theme of human freedom 
that moved from an early individual- 
ism and subjectivism i n  The Imqg'm 
tion (1936). and Being and Nothingnw 
(1943) to a more adequate, and more 
nearly Marxist, acknowledgement of 
the social self in the Critique of Dialec 
t i d  Reason (1960): Quite reasonably, 
Aronson is undisturbed in this history 
by the question of consistency; Sartre 
himself, as Aronson points out, simply 
rejected his early unconditioned defini- 
tion of freedom. But Aronson also 
means to survey Sartre's work as a 
whole, and in combining these two 
goals, he tends largely to ignore the sys- 
tematic argument in Sartre's writing- 
Sartre's own statements-in favor of 
fragmentary and often impressionistic 
condensations. Being and Nothingness, 
Sartre's masterpiece, is flattened into a 
chapter of seventeen pages, just a few 
more than Aronson allows to the much 
less, important series of journalistic ani'  
cles that Sartre wrote about his 1960 
trip to Cuba. 

There is some justification, of course, 



arguments in favor of their conclusion. 
But the danger here is that philosophi- 
cal method and rcflcction should claim 
nothing for themselvcs, and this is mis- 
leading, h t h  in general and for Sartre's . 
work in particular. Aronson dcscrikas, 
for examplc, Sartrc's ambivalent rela- 
tion to Marxism and, more spccifically, 
to tlic Communist party: his lxlicf, on 
thc onc hand, that whocvcr did nor 
stand with the Party must bc counted 
in the opposition and, on the 0 t h  
hand, that Party mcmbcrship must im- 
ply endorsement of the Russian slavc- 
l a h r  camps or the Russian invasion of 
Hungary. Snrtrc kncw lxttcr than any- 
one else that not to decide is usually 
itsclf also n decision; and so his refusal 
to join the Communist party did in fact 
represcnt a theorctical position that 
Aronson finds cchocd cvcn in the later 
work of the Critique of Dialecticul Rea- 
son, wherc -Sartrc explicitly tried to 
overcomc his carlicr asocial conccption 
of the individual. Social theory is noto 
riously the 'most difficult problem for 
existentiglist thought, and this fact is 
nowhere more cvidcnt than in Sartrc's 
writing. The Sartrc who would write in 
his carly play No Exit that "Hcll is oth- 
er peoplc" finds it difficult to break 
with that vicw even when he is later 
emotionally and intellectually pcr-' 
suaded that hc ought to. But at few 
points in this complicated development 
docs Aronson allow Sartrc to speak for 
himself or to prcscnt the exact linc of 
his argumcnt. It is aii unfortunate irony 
that in the study of an existcntialist- 
the principal existentialist, after all- 
Sartrc's own voice should bc consistcnt- 
ly absent. 

Despite this thinness in his account, 
Aronson's intuitions almut the impor- 
tance in Sartre's thought of the role of 
art and the aesthetic arc both illuminat- 
ing and original. For a variety of reasons 
that we can only speculate about- 
Sartre's own emphasis on ontology and 
psychology; the distinction that Sartre 
himself insists on between his phi lo  
sophical writing and his literary work; 
the possibility of misrepresenting 
b r t r e  as an "aesthete"; the tones of 
Sartre's pessimism- his commcnt?tors 
have bcen reluctant to' find in' art 
brtre's answer to the intractability of 
the human condition. Unlike most 
philosophical critics, however, Aron- 
son pays close attention to Sartre's lit- - 

for the vicw of brtre's writing as a crary works-the plays, novels, the bi- 
form of action, and this view might , ographies of, artists (Baudelairc, Flau- 
well choose to minimize the detail of k r t ,  Centt). And when this substantial 

part of his ocuvre is joined io Sartre's 
writing about art, Aronson makes a 
conipelling case that the act of writing 
does indeed provide a vehicle for exis- 
tential rcflcction: the radical break 
with thc world that at oncc allows clar- 
ity of vision and frccdom of action. 
There may be other means of reaching 
the sanic goals, but nonc is so fully 
shapcd or acknowledged by Sartrc him- 
self. Thus art or at 1c;nt literature, 
m s o n  suggcsts, providcs one answer 
10 thc objcction that critics of existen- 
tialism have consistently raised: that if 
wc acccpt f i i l ly  the premises of existen- 

tialism, the unavoidable moral ques- 
tion of how man ought to live remains 
largely untouched. 

Sartrc's resolution of the latter ques- 
tion by means of art differs fundamen 
tally from the isolating version of a e s  
thetic experience that Herbert Mar- 
cuse, for example, came to hold, the 
Critique of Dialectical Rearon, more- 
over, is meant to overcome the subjec 
tivism of Sartre's early work by expand- 
ing on thc social concepts of praxis and 
community. It is doubtful, however, 
that these efforts succeed, separately or 
together. And Aronson, for all his 
admiration of brtre's social concern, 
argues that Sartre finally Seems unable 
to extricate himself from hisearly indi- 
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vidualism and subjectivism. The &me 
desire to incorporate the world, filter- 
ing its multiplicity of events through 
his own glass, that makes of Sartre a 
heroic figure for cultural history scenis 
finally a150 to have set limits to Sartrc's 
conceptual world, to have made inipos- 
siblc for him a consistcnt ideal pf com 
munity and social justice. This may not 
be the ncccsiry price of a commitment 
to radical individualism or freedom, 
but Sartre's unsuccessful struggle 
makes that consequence sceni more 
nearly inevitable than i t  would hc oth- 
erwisc. WVJ 

THE SOVIET NOVEL: 
HISTORY AS RITUAL 
by Katerina Clark 
(University of Chicago Press; xv +293 
pp.; 520.00 [papcr]) . 

/udith M. Mills 

The American reception of Soviet liter 
ary disscnt has bccn almost invxiahly 
warm. In our race to embrace the Soviet 
waywartls froni Piistcrnak on, we havc 
left aesthetic considcratioiis far Iwhind. 
It has I u n  a given that anything 
rejected by ii system soalien to our own 
must concur with our perceptions of 
the rcal, the good, and the true- and so, 
of coursc, must also Ix kautiful. 

America's reception of thc far larger 
body of writing that flourishes iiridcr 
the rubric of Socialist Realism is a n  
entirely different matter. Dcspitc the 
fact that !Socialist Realism reprcscnts 
the Sovict literary riiainstrcani and em- 
M i c s  the values and perceptions of our 
major ideological antagonist on the so' 
cio-cultural, political, and Gconomic 
fronts, i t  is readily dismissed-and 
even by professional Sovietologists-as 
far less interesting and far less signifi- 
fiint than its underground counterpart. 
Ofrcn enough Soviet Ikalism is noi 
even treated as a literary tradition. 
Instead it is seen as the offspring of 
political powers who, insensitive to l i t -  
erary creativity and hostile to free litcr- 
ary expression, tamper with literary 
production. These attitudes have k c n  
enshrined in America as the strong and 
lasting conventional wisdom. 

Katcrina Clark's book is convcntion- 
breaking on both fronts. It is the kind 
of questioning of rcccived wisdom that 
keeps intellectual life and scholarly 
endeavor vital, and it brings thc study 
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of Soviet literature into an arena thai 
enhances the possibilities for richer 
analysis-much as a similar kind of 
questioning has enriched the analytical. 
and explanatory frameworks of politi- 
cal and sociological Sovictology. 

Its scope and analytical framework 
make The Soviet Novel the most signif- 
icant and cnlightcning treatment of 
Soviet literature to be published in the 
United States in recent memory. A 
comprehensive dcscription and analysis 
of the entire Socialist Realist phenomc- 
non froni its nineteenth-century prc- 
cursors through its post-Stalinist dcvcl- 
opmcnts, it takes Socialist Realism seri- 
ously as a literary and cultural tradition 
in its own right and dispenscs with the 
acerbic cotnnieiltary that weins to have 
h o m e  dc rigueur for a trcatmeyt of 
Soviet culturc and society. Moreover, 
Clark contends that the bulk of Soviet 
dissenting works, cvcn those written in 
the West by einigrb, have greater 
affinity with Socialist Realist struc' 
tures, symbols, images, and methods, 
and to the Russian traditions that un- 
derlie them, thanato anything that can 
IIC considered cndcmically Wcstcrn. 

The h k ' s  major concern, though, is 
to provide an analytiral and explnnato- 
ry framework for coming to terms with 
the interaction lxtwccn Soviet litcra- 
lure and Soviet society. The author 
meets the problem of tlie relationship 
k twccn literature and society hcad.on. 
This too involves questioning a favored 
Westcrii stance with :i very strong hold 
on the scholarly study of I<ussinn litcra- 
ture: that literature is an autononious 
.series that changes arid develops on its 
own terms, according to its own lights, 
and independent of its cultural and 
socio-political surroundings. Clark ar- 
gues that though litcraturc can bc an 
autonomous series, i t  cannot be abso- 
lutely indcpcndent of cxtralitcrary phc- 
nomena. AI1 interact as subsystems 
within an overall'cultural system, al- 
though in differcr3 ways in diffcrcnt 
societies and cultures. Words, after all, 
would have no meaning were it not for 
their cxtriil itcrar y context. 

Socialist Realism in ifs purcst form 
has no sympathy for literature as pure- 
l y  verbal play divorced from social real- 
ity-a seminal concept for modernists 
in the West. True, the Russian tradi- 
tion in its prercvolurionary and immc- 
diatcly postrevolutionary periods p r o  
duccd dazzling feats of verbal pyrotech- 
nics. Rut in the battle Ixtwccn stylistic 
virtuosity and social meaning, the 

., 

, 

sciiles tip significantly in  favor of 
meaning even among the most gifted of 
the cxperimental writers, as witness 
the best-known works of Biely, Solu- 
gub, Blok, Zimyatin, Pilnyak, and Ole- 
sha. Perhaps no literature can dcpcnd 
solely upon its own literary system for 
its vitality and meaning. Yet the Rus- 
sian tradition has always been preemi- 
nent for dynamic interaction with its 
sociopolitial setting. 

In the Socialist Kcalist tradition this 
interaction is even more evident, more 
integral. We all know that thc tradition 
derives from the political support given 
to certain themes and styles of cxpres- 
sion since the articulation of Socialist 
Realism as the official mode of Soviet 
writing in 1934. But something of 
grcatcr significance is usually over- 
looked: When the politiwl powers dc- 
cided that some effort should be di- 
rected toward prdducing a literature 
that would be a monument to the new 
society, they found what they wanted 
and needed in an ongoing tradition that 
dated back to prerevolutionary radial  
writing. 

The  conclusion is that Socialist Rcal- 
ism was not created by politicians for 
political ends, although, i t  was used by 
them as such. It was created by socially 
and ideologically attuned writers long 

' before the politicians ever made the 
decision to takc sides in the literary bat- 
tles of the 1920s and '30s. The political 
decision %as to develop what was al- 
ready rhcrc by turning all writers in 
that direction and by closing off other 
avenues of creativity as unseemly and 
less effective for Soviet socialist pur- 
poses. The political role was first to 
weed and then to nurture the shdot that 
was already deeply rooted. 

Clark's approach is poststructuralist. 
Socialist Realism, as a mode intended 
for mass consumption, has features in 
common with other popular literature: 
It  is formulaic and didactic, and at 
varying phases in its development it 
shares elements with Russian hagiogra- 
phy and folk narrative. Hut the book's 
purpose is not to identify structural 
similarities among traditions, which of- 
ten lcaves the impression of much ado 
a b u t  little. What it dqcs is distinguish 
and specify the function of these vari- 
ous elements within one integral liter- 
ary tradition and then trace the changes 
in formulac, symbls ,  c h a r h e r  types, 
and images as literary culture interacts 
with extralitcrary systems. Significant 


